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CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, November 16, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                       
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:         


Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               


    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   

Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          


Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
                        Administrative Assistant:

Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Latala Payne, Eden News; Roy Sawyers, RCENO 
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Mr. Lemuel Hardison, Pastor, North Spray Christian Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Tommy Underwood.  
SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone had anything they would like to add or remove from the agenda.   As there were no additions or deletions to the agenda, the Mayor called for a motion.  
A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Tuggle to set the meeting agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a) Consideration of a zoning map amendment request to rezone property at 216 W. Stadium Drive from Industrial-1 to Business-Highway #2.  Request was submitted by Edgar M. Rush, III.  ZONING CASE Z-10-08. 
The City has received a zoning map amendment request filed by Edgar M. Rush, III.  The request is to rezone property at 216 W. Stadium Drive from Industrial-1 to Business-Highway #2.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the map amendment request.   At their October regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   
Ms. Stultz explained that the request is to rezone approximately 4.45 acres from Industrial-1 to Business Highway-2. The I-1 Industrial District is established as a district in which the principal use of land is for industries which can be operated in a clean and quiet manner. The BH-2 District is established primarily for selected existing business areas along the major thoroughfares in Eden.

The subject parcel is located to the east of a large parcel (approx. 45 acres) of undeveloped O&I property.  To the south of the subject property is a large parcel (approx. 45 acres) of R-20 property which contains the YMCA, surrounded by wooded areas (between the YMCA and the subject property). Across Kennedy Av. to the east of the subject property is a contractor’s office and storage yard on I-1 property.  Across Stadium Dr. to the north of the subject property is BH-2 property containing a used auto dealership. Further to the east along Stadium Dr. are more BH-2 properties containing a car wash and a drive-thru convenience store.

The subject property contains a vacant building which formerly housed a trucking company, and later a used auto dealership. A wireless communications tower is located on the rear portion of the property, near the YMCA property.  The owner’s intent is to divide the property into two parcels, the front (Stadium Dr.) side containing the vacant trucking company, and the rear portion containing the cell tower.  The cell tower is a permitted use in either the I-1 district or the BH-2 district, so rezoning would not affect the conformity of this use.  Staff is of the opinion that BH-2 is a more suitable use for the subject property due to its location on a major thoroughfare (Stadium Dr.) and the proximity of the other business uses in the area. Any allowable business uses that might locate on this property would be required to meet the standards of the district regarding buffer requirements since the property is adjacent to districts allowing residential uses (R-20 and O&I).  The 2007 Land Development Plan recommends Commercial Center development for this property.

Based upon the character of the area and the business uses in the area, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Grogan thanked Ms. Stultz and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  

As no one came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed. 

A motion was made by Council Member Epps and seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the request to rezone property at 216 W. Stadium Drive from Industrial-1 to Business-Highway #2. All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
(b) Consideration of a zoning text amendment request to amend Section 11.26(c)(3)(c) – the Board of Adjustment section of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to include Event Centers as a special use in the O&I, R-S, R-20, R-12, R-12S, R-6 and R-6S zoning districts.  Request submitted by the City of Eden Planning Board.  ZONING CASE Z-10-10. 
The City has received a zoning text amendment request filed by the Planning Board.  The request is to amend Section 11.26(3)(c) – the Board of Adjustment Section of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to include Event Centers as a special use in the O&I, R-S, R-20, R-12,  R-12S, R-6 and R-6S zoning districts.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the text amendment request.   At their October regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   

Ms. Stultz explained that the special use process was created so that a use that would not otherwise be permitted in a particular zoning district may be allowed under certain conditions. This enables property owners to adaptively reuse existing buildings while protecting the integrity and character of the surrounding neighborhoods. 

Private clubs and recreation facilities have been allowed as a special use in the residential districts for a number of years. Several recent cases have called into question what uses can or should be allowed under this classification and under what circumstances.  These specific cases have raised the question as to whether dining establishments should be considered “private recreation uses” under the special use permit process.  Staff is of the opinion that certain dining establishments would, under specific conditions, be appropriate for special use permits under this section; however staff recommends adding the term “event center” as a separate special use to categorize these uses. (See Section 11.29(a) – Definitions.) Staff also believes that additional conditions should also be placed on these establishments regarding access, parking requirements, type of service, hours of operation, and alcoholic beverage controls to protect the surrounding residential properties.

Therefore staff recommends that Section 11.26(3)(c) of the Zoning Ordinance be amended to include “Event Center” as a special use in the O&I, R-S, R-20, R-12, R-12S, R-6, and R-6S zoning districts.

Mayor Grogan thanked Ms. Stultz and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed. 

Council Member Burnette commented that under (a)(2) it says “the event center may not operate before 9:00 am nor after 11:00 pm.  No outside activities shall be allowed after 10:00 pm on Sunday through Thursday or after 11:00 pm on Friday and Saturday.  The event center shall adhere to all applicable noise control ordinances of the City of Eden”.  He stated that it would seem that they may be limiting the business opportunities if they put a time limit.  He explained that he could think of instances on some of the establishments in which after 11:00 p.m., they may have an event or party or something that may be going on, or they may have a breakfast that would be before 9:00 a.m.  He suggested that they remove the operational time limit on this and just stick with “shall adhere to all applicable noise control ordinances of the City of Eden”.  
Ms. Stultz replied that obviously that was certainly up to the City Council at their discretion to make those determinations.  If an application were to come in, for example and staff felt that this particular one the circumstances were such that the only way they could recommend in favor of it, because of conditions were to have some time limitations, they could do that then.

Mayor Grogan stated that he had a question about R-20 to which Ms. Stultz replied that Residential-20 was simply a large lot zoning district…Mayor Grogan replied that he knew that but to come look in his back yard and this was supposedly the highest and best use for residential property.

Ms. Stultz explained that there were times when they have properties that are zoned residential that have large older houses on them that might have some adaptive reuse.  To do an event center like this in every single neighborhood was not appropriate, otherwise they would ask them to make it a permitted use and not make it a special use which would be considered on a case by case basis.  She stated that she believed that if they were going to allow this application to be possible in all the other zoning districts then they should allow it in that one as well.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he always worried about encroachment on any neighborhood, anywhere.  He asked Ms. Stultz to comment about (a)(6) where it says “Consideration shall be given to the location of the event center with respect to residential properties.  Event centers shall be discouraged where it is determined that such use of land and/or its design would adversely affect the residential character of the area”.
Ms. Stultz explained that it puts plainly in the language of the special use permit process in this case that staff, that was one of the big things that staff was going to be looking for when someone makes an application.  It certainly provides a legitimate license for, if there was a spot that the zoning officer does not believe one of these was appropriate, to recommend denial and just to remind everyone, when something goes before the Board of Adjustment, the zoning administrator makes a determination or recommendation and it takes eight (8) of them to do something different than what the zoning officer has done and that was by State Statute, so there was a lot of protection.  She added that she had seen this kind of thing in a lot of other jurisdictions and she thought that it provides the needed flexibility for them in certain circumstances.

Council Member Tuggle commented that it just bothered him that the encroachment on neighborhoods, lights at night, noisy neighbors, those type things, to make sure these event centers were not too close to where it would disturb.  He thought they really had to be careful.

Ms. Stultz stated that they have had a couple of similar uses, The Farabee was one that has been in place for a number of years and they have not had any issues with it.  The two that will be probably be making an application on this now were currently operating under something different that needs to be regulated this way and it was not a problem.  She thought that the way this process was set up was to trust your zoning officer, whether it was she (Stultz) or whoever, to make rational decisions and it can always be appealed. So there was a pop valve for it.  She added that she did think this was the most restrictive way to handle it.  She then went back to what Council Member Burnette brought up and that was the times.  She assumed they could go back and add times if that needs to be done or if four of them want to leave the times in they can.
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette to approve the request, deleting the time limitation of operation (under (a)(2) and also where it mentions the Board of Adjustment).  Council Member Tuggle seconded the motion.   All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(c) Consideration of a zoning text amendment request to amend Section 11.29(a) – the Definition section of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to add a definition for Event Center.  Request submitted by the City of Eden Planning Board.  ZONING CASE Z-10-09. 
The city has received a zoning text amendment request filed by the Planning Board.  The request is to amend Section 11.29(a) – the Definition Section of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to add the definition for an Event Center.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the text amendment request.   At their October regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   

Ms. Stultz explained that currently the Zoning Ordinance has no provisions for event centers. These uses are becoming more common, primarily as a place for parties, receptions, dinners, and other small-scale events.  These facilities are not “restaurants” per-se, since they are operated during limited hours and primarily for private functions or on a reservations-only basis and they do not fit into any other permitted use category. Therefore there needs to be a clear definition for this type of use.

Therefore staff recommends amending the Definitions section of the Zoning Ordinance to include a definition for “Event Center”.

Mayor Grogan thanked Ms. Stultz and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed. 

Council Member Burnette pointed out that they would also need to delete the wording “during limited hours”.  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the request but to delete the words in the definition “during limited hours”.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

 

(d) Consideration of a Local Historic Landmark Designation for the Johns-Osborne House located at 1011 Center Church Road.  The request was submitted by Guerrant and Janet Tredway.    HPCL-10-02. 
The Historic Preservation Commission has received a request for Local Landmark designation for the Johns-Osborne House located at 1011 Center Church Road.  The request is from the property owners Mr. and Mrs. Guerrant Tredway.  

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   

Ms. Debbie Galloway came forward to give the report and explained that the Johns-Osborne House is one of the few remaining antebellum homes in Eden. The house was built in 1850 by Dr. Anthony Bennings Johns on part of his extensive land holdings in what was then the Leaksville area.  The house is situated on a hill in the center of a large lot with mature trees and shrubbery.  The original house was a large brick, one-room-deep, two-story structure with a rear two-story ell.  The house featured gable ends with chimneys, symmetrical six-over-six double hung sash windows, and a center entrance with sidelights and a glazed sunburst lunette above.  The main house was enlarged in the late 19th or early 20th century with a two-story addition behind the original structure. In the mid-20th century, a one-story wing over a basement was added on to the rear and east side of the main house.  A wide two-story portico with square columns was also added sometime in the 20th century, giving the home a “Mount Vernon” style appearance. While the additions to the home are not in keeping with the original style of the structure, they do not obscure or detract from the original architecture of the home.  The interior of the original structure features a central entry hall with an elegant stairway with curved railings to the second floor.  There are four fireplaces in the original house and several arched interior doorways.

Dr. Johns left the house to his daughter, Annie Eliza Johns around 1874. Miss Johns served as a nurse during the Civil War in military hospitals in Danville, VA.  Here work there earned her the title, the “Florence Nightingale of the South”.  Miss Johns also wrote poetry, magazine articles, and a novel about her experiences during this time entitled “Cooleemee: A Tale of Southern Life”. Prior to her death in 1889, Miss Johns deeded the house to her brother, Dr. A.B. Johns, Jr., who served as a surgeon during the Civil War. Dr. Johns’ daughters, Rives Johns Martin and Laura Johns Abbott, inherited the house after his death around 1915.  The daughters rented the house to a series of tenants before selling it around 1930.  It was sold several times before being purchased by D. Floyd Osborne around 1950.  Mr. Osborne was a local attorney and prominent resident who was active in state and local politics, and who served as Mayor of Leaksville.  After his death in 1986, the house remained in the Osborne family until it was purchased by the current owners in 2009.  The house is currently undergoing a complete restoration.

Based upon the historical and architectural significance of the house, and on the above information, staff recommends in favor of the designation of the Johns-Osborne house as a local historic landmark.

Mayor Grogan thanked Ms. Galloway and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve the request to designate the Johns-Osborne House at 1011 Center Church Road a Local Historic Landmark.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(e) Consideration and approval of an application to the North Carolina Division of Community Assistance for funds under the 2010 North Carolina Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Contingency Program as provided by the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).  This application to apply for funding through the contingency program for Piedmont Folk Legacies to purchase the Nantucket Mill. 
The City of Eden, like other non entitlement cities in North Carolina, competes for funding through the Community Development Block Grant Program.  This funding can be used for housing rehabilitation, clearance, relocation, infrastructure improvements and recreational improvements, water and sewer projects and economic development projects.  

As the time for application approaches, we are required by the Department of Commerce to hold a public hearing.  

The project at hand is to apply for funding through the contingency program for Piedmont Folk Legacies to be able to purchase the Nantucket Mill for the Banjo Museum and other mixed uses.  The City of Eden will never take title to the building.  We simply have to be the applicant.  The grant is in the amount of $600,000 and will provide for the purchase of the building and some maintenance.  The funding for maintenance will be held by the City and we will manage the tasks to be undertaken.

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, to come forward with a report.   

Mrs. Stultz explained that they were working with Piedmont Folk Legacies on this particular grant application.  They were a local preservation group that has international ties and international membership and they have worked hard to bring a banjo museum and other mixed uses to the mill complex for a number of years.  In order to preserve that building and not see it die a slow and nasty death as others have, they petitioned their congressman and he was helping them get this funding and they were jumping through hoops at the moment trying to get them to give them the grant so that the building can be purchased and some nominal maintenance can be done.  She noted that in her memo she put in bold black letters that the City of Eden will never take title to this building.  She explained that her discussion with the Department of Commerce was that at some point if they determine they tried long enough to be able to find a developer and do the project they will require them to foreclose and they will have to keep a deed of trust and funds from the sale will have to be returned back to the State but that was many years down the road and this was the best hope in her opinion for a new life for this building that was so integral to their community.  
She explained that the only financial commitment that the city has was to pay her and her staff.  It was part of their normal work duties to work on grant projects and this is one that she believed to be extremely important.  All community development block grants have a public hearing that has to be held at the beginning.  At this point if they go through this process tonight and approve their going forward with this application, that does not obligate them to accept the funds or move forward should they present some sort of conditions that they feel are detrimental to the city.
Mayor Grogan thanked Ms. Stultz and asked if anyone wanted to speak in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward to speak in favor or in opposition he then declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the request to apply to the NC Division of Community Assistance for funds under the 2010 NC CDBG Contingency Program as provided by the US Dept. of Housing and Urban Development, applying for funding through the contingency program for Piedmont Folk Legacies to purchase the Nantucket Mill. 
Council Member Burnette questioned the timeframe they were looking at.  He asked how long out were they going to give the city and when would they expect to hear from this application.  

Ms. Stultz replied that they expect to hear from the application very quickly, once they get it turned in.  They have required them to go back and do some things; it was basically a set aside.  The money was sitting there waiting for them to make the application and if she can manage to get through the latest hoops then they were decently assured of getting the money and that should happen in just a few months.  At that point she would propose a minimum of eight years before they do any reconsideration.  They also told her that if the group was working hard and keeping logs and evidence that they were trying to find partners, then they were going to be fine with that.  They were not about just giving out money and then people just sitting on these projects.
Council Member Burnette stated for point of clarification, again the city’s role in this was the administration of funds as it was in the past for one of the planning grants that was received.
Ms. Stultz replied that it was the same as when they did Harris Pointe Apartments or what they were going to do up on Holland Street. 

Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mr. Jason Clark, 211 Butler Road, addressed Council:
Mr. Clark explained that they wanted to get an extension on their property at 1918 Stovall Street until February 1st, because they have been paying bills for his grandmother and in fact the holidays are coming up and they just need some more time.  Mr. Clark was actually speaking about New Business item 11(a).  
Mayor Grogan explained that Mr. Clark was addressing item 11(a) under New Business.  He questioned the situation.

Ms. Stultz explained that in 2007 they began to get complaints about the house and the elderly gentleman that lived there.  They worked with him for a long time trying to get him to get it repaired.  In 2008 they started a new case and worked with him a good while but unfortunately last spring he passed away in a fire.  The house was in very serious condition and they did not believe it was livable at this point. She also noted that they had pictures.

Mr. Clark explained that they were in the process of getting it torn down right now but times was hard on everybody right now.  His daddy had a lot of antique cars and they were in the process of hauling them off but they just need more time.

Council Member Tuggle asked how much time they needed.
Mr. Clark replied, February 1st or 2 months.  Mr. Chad Clark spoke up and said he was thinking more of March 24th because the holidays were coming up and people were busy and they were asking for compassion.  He explained that March 24th, spring will be coming around and it will be taken care of and they were just asking for that.

Council Member Ellis asked if 90 days from today’s date would do to which Mr. Chad Clark replied that he would rather have March 24th.

Ms. Stultz suggested that she would like to ask that they go ahead and adopt the order to take it down so they do not have to bring it back, they can just go ahead at the end of 90 days.

Mr. Chad Clark explained that he would rather have March 24th because that would give them a year from his daddy’s passing and his grandmother called tonight crying.  She was 86 years old on a fixed income.  He was just asking for some compassion and they were there to fight nobody.  He added that it had also been a whirlwind year.

Council Member Ellis suggested 120 days from today’s date.
Council Member Carter asked if anybody else lived near this location and Council Member Burnette replied that there was a house right beside it.

Ms. Stultz explained that this was an occupied neighborhood and they have had numerous complaints and have worked with them since 2007.  She had a lot of compassion for them too but they tried their best to work with the guy who lived in the house and they have not come and asked her before this moment, however one of the brothers came in about 4:45 this afternoon.

Council Member Tuggle asked them to also keep in mind that it was going to cost the city $3300 if the city demolished it and if they could wait four months that saves $3300 if they get rid of it.  If they do not get rid of it then the city will tear it down anyway.

Council Member Burnette asked if there were any liabilities as he rode by the house yesterday and it does seem to look very unsafe and that will fall back to the owners, he asked if that was correct.

The City Attorney, Ms. Erin Gilley, replied that the owners were primarily liable, but the city did have ordinances that state that they have the ability to take them down when they were condemned but she did not see much liability on the city but there may be some out there.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Hagood to approve the request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 1918 Stovall Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance (allowing the property owners to demolish the structure, beginning 120 days from 11/16/2010, and after that time if it is not demolished the city will take the steps to demolish the structure).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 
 
AUDIT PRESENTATION: 
Presentation of the 2009-2010 Audit by Rouse, Rouse, Penn & Rouse.  

Mayor Grogan recognized Ms. Judy Rouse who presented the 2009-2010 Audit Report.  
Ms. Rouse asked them to turn to page one in the audit report.  (A copy of the entire Audit Report is located in the office of the City Clerk).  She read “In our opinion, based on our audit, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position” of the City of Eden “as of June 30, 2010, and the respective changes in financial position and cash flows”…“in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America”.  So, they have a clean opinion on their financial statements.  This audit was subject to the State and Federal Single Audit Act and that was because they received a lot of Federal money.  It also has the implementation of GASB 34.  The audit also contains the audited financial statements of the Eden ABC Store.  
She stated that the Council has already received a very detailed analysis of the audit report and management letter.  They have reviewed the report and they find it to be very complete and accurate.  They were pleased to note that the City Manager has addressed each issue that was presented in the management letter.  She also noted that as the Finance Department (employees) continued their education in governmental accounting and another year of experience the financial reporting has greatly improved therefore the number of adjusting entries have continued to remain at a low level.
She then proceeded to hit some highlights in the report and asked the Council to turn to page 66.  (General Fund Comparative Balance Sheets June 30, 2010 and June 30, 2009).  She pointed out the Fund Balance down at the bottom and noted that the total Fund Balance from last year’s audit was $6,647,026 and this year that figure was $7,118,856.  So they have an increase of the total Fund Balance of the General Fund of $471,830.    On this same page she noted that the Fund Balance Available for Appropriate, what they call the Undesignated Fund Balance, June 30, 2010 column, that figure was $5,082,653.  
She then asked them to turn to page 82, (General Fund Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance – Budget and Actual For Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010 with Comparative Actual Amounts for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009).  She noted that about three fourths of the way down in the middle column they would see that the total General Fund Expenditures were $13,009,572.  So they take that number and divide it by 12 and that gives them $1,084,131 so if they take that number and multiply it by three months operating expenses (that was voted on by Council back in 1998-1999) that figure will be $3,252,393.  The amount undesignated at June 30, 2010 was $1,830,260 above the 3 months operating expenses or 36%.  The average statewide level of Available Fund Balance Maintained by Municipalities without Electric is 37.77% on the General Fund Expenditures or that number for Eden would have been $4,913,715.  She noted that percentage was coming from the State and their figures for 2009, but the audits for 2010 were certainly not in now.  The 2009 Average Statewide Level of Available Fund Balance Maintained by Municipalities without Electric with a population in Eden’s range (between 10,000-50,000) was 41.08% or that number for Eden would have been $5,344,332.  So, according to the LGC 2009 calculations of Fund Balance available the City of Eden’s calculation is 39.06%.  She explained that this was a percentage point above the State average and it was 2% below the State average for a municipality in Eden’s population range.  So they were right in a safe range with their Fund Balance.  
Ms. Rouse asked them to turn to page 68 (General Fund Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance – Budget and Actual For Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010 with Comparative Actual Amounts for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009).  She wanted to talk about the General Fund Revenues.  She noted that the Budgeted Revenues were $12,984,682 and the Actual Revenues were $13,198,402 for a Favorable Variance of $213,720.  The Revenues were up for the prior year, they were $12,269,957.  If you look back on page 67 she would point out where the Revenues were up.  She noted that in the third column the Ad Valorem Taxes, in that section the Budgeted was $5,081,600 but the Actual was $5,333,852 and that was above the amount in the prior year of $5,198,007.  On down she noted the Restricted Intergovernmental Revenues and they would see that last year’s figure for that was $831,297 and this year it was $1,275,633.  So these Revenues were up $444,336 from the prior year.  She explained that what happened, the city received a lot of grant money.  She asked them to then turn over to page 68 at the top of the page they would see the Permits and Fees and would note on the total the prior year was $121,917 and this year it was $206,907.  One thing that stands out was the Building Permit and they were up from $24,259 to $127,462.  She explained that she believed those building permits related to Douglass School and Gildan and that was why that number was so much greater.  
Under Sales and Services she noted that the prior year was $1,451,133 and this year it was $1,938,971 and if they would look in the prior year the Actual was $766,206 and this year it was $1,207,613.  
Ms. Rouse then moved to Expenditures and asked them to turn to page 82.  She noted that the Actual Expenditures were $13,009,572 for a Favorable Variance because the Budgeted was $13,917,782 so there was a Favorable Variance of $908,210 which compares for the Total Actual Expenditures for the prior year of $12,670,597.  So the Total Expenditures were up 2.7% from the prior year but also they have to remember here that the Expenditures were up from the prior year but they also got a lot of grant money and money in that paid for a lot of that capital outlay that it was spent for and that amounts to over $700,000.  

Also in the General Fund the Water & Sewer Fund Reimbursed for Utilities Users Fees was in the amount of $974,228 and that was compared with $943,070 from the prior year.  This number was found on page 99 (Water and Sewer Operating Fund Statement of Revenues and Expenditures Budget and Actual (NON GAAP) For Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010 with Comparative Actual Amounts for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009).  If they looked at Non Departmental the Utility Service Fee General Fund they would see the number was $943,070 from the prior year and this current year was $974,228 so it was very comparable to the prior year.  Of course when that was brought into the General Fund it goes to the departments and there is a worksheet that they compare based on a percentage of what should to go to those departments.  Ms. Rouse concluded the General Fund and asked if there were any questions. 

Council Member Tuggle noted that when he looked at the Undesignated Fund Balance and the 98-99 Council said they would have three months operating expenses which amounts to $3,252,393 and then when they look at the State average and they look at percentages, the city’s was very close to it and with where they were right now with a little bit over $5,000,000, he asked which one of these takes precedent over the other and which ones seem to concern her as it seems like there were two standards here.  He added, one was low but the State average, even though the Council said to have three months operating expenses, the State level says a couple of million dollars higher than that, which one takes priority.
Ms. Rouse explained that the information they have from the State, they have taken all of these municipalities and they have averaged it out and what they have given the Council is the average.  She added that she thought the figure that the Council would want was what they feel comfortable with.  In any business, whether it was government or private enterprise they need to have three months out there as a Fund Balance.
Council Member Tuggle added that still that was a good rule of thumb to go with the average of the State, so what she was saying, it was the size of the municipality.

Ms. Rouse replied yes, they want them to know what the average was for the State for populations of their city.
Council Member Tuggle commented that his next question had to do with Payments in Lieu of.  If the legislature kills annexation there was a good chance they could lose $600,000.  He asked if he was correct in saying that.  If this annexation law goes into effect and they were not allowed to annex then the Annexation in Lieu of they have with local industries, that could be down the tubes and that from what he could tell was close to $600,000, and they could easily lose that with the stroke of a pen.

Ms. Rouse replied that she thought that was a correct statement.
Mayor Grogan commented that he thought there would be some legislation regarding annexation.  He hoped it would not be a strike to where there would be no annexation period and he hoped there would be some wiggle room there. 

Council Member Tuggle stated that another point was on the General Fund.  He looked at the budgeted amount for all the departments and he looked at Variances and every single one of them actually spent under what their budgeted amount was so he wanted to commend all the departments for doing that, even the energy plan that was implemented, city-wide they worked on reducing the gas and everything and from the best he could tell the total amount was almost $1 million that was saved by their being very conservative.  So, all departments city-wide did that from day one.
Ms. Rouse added that she thought that when she was saying Expenditures for this year was up a little bit more than 2% than last year, they also got all that grant money in there that had to be spent.  So they would not probably have spent that if they had not received that grant money.  

Council Member Tuggle commented about the Emergency Communications Fund.  He stated that he noticed there was an increase of $13,546 and why would that increase be to which Mr. Corcoran asked if that was in terms of Fund Balance to which Council Member Tuggle replied, yes.
Mr. Corcoran explained that all that would mean was that the revenues they received were like $13,000 more than the expenses they made during the year.  The 911 monies they get from Revenues although they were pretty much the same from year to year they do fluctuate.

Ms. Rouse moved to the Special Revenue Funds which was what Council Member Tuggle had mentioned and they were found on page 83 (Combining Balance Sheet Nonmajor Governmental Funds for Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010).  She was delighted they had gotten rid of those multitudes of Special Revenue Funds.  She explained that they want to have the least number of funds that they can have legally, but the Emergency Communications needs to be in a separate fund and it was a Special Revenue Fund.  She noted that the Fund Balance on page 83 for this year was $172,327 and the Municipal Service District Tax that was the Washington Street and Draper area that has to be in a separate fund because that was not the city’s money but the city had a fiduciary responsibility over that money.  The details on the Special Revenue Funds were found on page 83 to page 88.  
She then turned to page 89 to move to the Water and Sewer Fund (Water and Sewer Fund Comparative Balance Sheets June 30, 2010 and 2009).  She asked them to look at the bottom of the page at the Net Equity.  It increased from $44,291,453 to $46,308,021.  She noted that they have a big increase there but if they look up at the top of the page at the Cash Balances, last year the balance was $6,840,455 and this year it was $7,098,513 so just the general cash there increased but if they look at the Restricted for Construction they would notice that it went down from $1.7 million down to $433,734 so what has happened was they have spent the money that was borrowed for Capital Improvements that comes out cash and into Capital Outlay.  They would notice the Capital Outlay Net Accumulated Depreciation increased a little bit even though it has taken another year’s deprecation.  
Ms. Rouse asked them to turn to page 90 (Water and Sewer Fund Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Fund Equity for Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010 with Comparative Actual Amounts for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009).  She noted that at the top of the page they would notice that the total Operating Revenues amounted to $9,320,057 this year compared to $8,999,251 with the prior year so Water Revenues were up at an increase of $320,806.  Also notice that the Non-Operating Income increased from $644,122 to $853,117.  She pointed out that in there if they would see how many grants that came in to the Water & Sewer Fund.  Also on the Operating Expenses on this page they would see that they increased from $7,267,189 to $7,665,556 so it increased but they would also notice that the Depreciation Expense went up from $1.3 million to $1.9 million because as the construction infrastructure as completed, the lines were put onto their Deprecation Schedule and they start taking depreciation off.  Also the Non-Operating Deductions decreased from $570,567 to $491,050 because if they remember, they had the last year of their bonded indebtedness paid out and now they have the installment indebtedness.  In all of this the conclusion was that the Water and Sewer Fund had another great year and their income was $2,016, 568 compared to the net income of the prior year of $1,805,671.  But, she pointed out that this reflects Hanes Brand International paying the Water and Sewer Fund $2.7 million on August 8, 2010 and that was for their 2009-2010 Take or Pay and she believed that the city was scheduled to have one more of these payments.  So, without this payment the city would have shown a loss in the Water and Sewer Fund.  She noted that the details for the Water and Sewer Fund were found on pages 93 to 100.  Ms. Rouse asked if there were any questions.

Council Member Tuggle noted that on Reconnection Fees for 2010, the figure $172,735.  He asked if this offset what it costs to move to monthly from bi-monthly.
Ms. Rouse explained that when they were reading the meters every other month and they had cut-offs they were getting this extra money and she remembered that when they first put this reconnection fee she was shocked when she saw the revenue coming in as it was like $100,000.

Mr. Corcoran added that basically when they were bi-monthly, for example, there were 10 people not paying and they had to pay a late fee and they did that 6 times a year.  Now that they have gone to monthly billing they see those same people late every month 12 times a year so instead of them paying a late fee every 2 months they were paying it every month.
Council Member Tuggle asked if that offsets what it originally cost for them to move from monthly to bi-monthly.

Mr. Corcoran replied that he did not have the figures with him but he could look it up.  They had noted however that the trend was not reversing itself.  Basically it really did not matter whether they were monthly or bi-monthly what they see by and large, although there are some fluctuation, the same people that were on there on the bi-monthly basis were on there now on a monthly basis, so if they look at going from 6 payments to 12 payments that was why they see that increase.

Council Member Tuggle noted that he saw there about Phase II Government and this always bothered him.  He pointed out that unfunded mandates were one more thing that they have to pay for.  Phase II Government has to do with storm water requirements and protecting water from pollutants and this was another unfunded mandate that they have to pay for that the Federal Government…to which Ms. Rouse replied that she thought that was true and they have these mandates in the field of auditing as well.  She explained that these mandates were like where you have to now have a study made in the Police Separation Allowance and they phase those things in over a period of years.  It was based on the population like Charlotte and Raleigh those cities have to go under those mandates first but then the City of Eden was in like a Phase II Government with the population range.
Council Member Tuggle stated that it just bothered him that the State of North Carolina was $3 billion in debt this year, Powell Bill money has decreased every year  and then they get unfunded mandates and these things along with a bad economy makes it really difficult for a city to make ends meet.  He stated that another point he wanted to make was he wanted to thank all the departments in the Water and Sewer Department.  Everything was under budget and amounted to over $600,000 and he assumed that goes back into the Undesignated Fund Balance to which Ms. Ms. Rouse agreed.  
As there were no other comments Ms. Rouse asked them to turn to page 110 (Self Insured Insurance Comparative Balance Sheets June 30, 2010 and 2009).  She pointed out that this has been around since 1995 and the Fund Balance at the end of the year was $286,236 compared to the prior year of $177,230 so they had a relatively good year in the Self Insured Insurance Fund.  She noted that the income statement was found on page 111.  
On page 113 (Trust and Agency Funds Combining Balance Sheets June 30, 2010) she noted that they have used the money out of their pension the Police Special Separation Allowance.  They used that to fund these retired police officers so at one point they had a lot built up here but this fund was now down to $369.  She explained that it still needed to be kept as a separate fund because the money paying those retired police officers needed to come out of the General Fund but it needed to be transferred into this fund.  The Runabout Travel Club, this was not city money, this was money that was built up throughout many years and this has a balance of $21,873.  She explained that it was called an agency fund and the city just guards over this money for the travel club.  She asked if there were any questions.
Council Member Burnette asked that on the Pension Trust Fund, she was not suggesting they put money in there; it was just funded as needed correct.

Ms. Rouse replied that they could fund it as needed and of course it was always better to save before they have to spend it but they had some leaner years and they had to use that Fund Balance but she believed that most of their municipalities were funding it as they go.  She added that she would hope that someday the economy would get better and they would be able to put some surplus money in there, but they need to keep the fund open because it needs to be handled through this fund.
Council Member Tuggle referred to the Self Insurance Fund and the payment of $109,006.  He stated that he assumed that goes back into the Self Insurance and stays there to help offset any kind of increases employees would have.

Ms. Rouse replied that was right and if he remembered about two years ago they had some excess money built up in there and so they were able to fund some of that back to the General Fund and also the Water and Sewer Fund.  Anyway, she thought they had a relatively good year in that fund.  

As there were no more comments or questions Ms. Rouse asked them to look at the Long Term Debt that the city has on page 59. (Notes to the Financial Statements for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010).  She explained that as she had mentioned earlier, if they look at that first column they have Principal and some of the Governmental Activities they have debt of $2.2 million and then in the Water and Sewer Fund a debt of $12,834,006 so the total of those two was $15,051,956.  That was the total debt and that was the payment schedule as it was at June 30.  

She explained that the legal debt margin was 80% of the assessed value of the property in Eden and that number was found on page 58.  She read, “At June 30, 2010 the City of Eden had a legal debt margin of $68,132,132.”   She explained that was the amount of debt that the city could have possibly had and she was certainly glad that they did not have that kind of debt.  
That was 80% of the total property value and the property value was found on page 118 (Analysis of Current Tax Levy City-Wide Levy for Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2010).  The Total Property Valuation was $851,651,655 so it was 80% on that was their legal debt margin.  On this page she noted that the Current Levy Collections Percentage was 97.06% and in 2009 it was 96.06% and in 2008 it was 95.04%.  So it has improved over the last year.  The State average collection for 2009 was 97.98% so they were a little bit lower the State average but they were a little higher than in the prior years.  

Ms. Rouse noted that she had also included an Interest Income Schedule and that the interest was down significantly.  This year it was $179,950 compared with $360,934.  Interest rates were down and that was worth about 2 cents in property taxes and in the prior year it was worth about 4.  
Ms. Rouse closed by referring to the management letter (located in the office of the City Clerk).  She commended the city for getting out there and getting all those grants.  She thanked the city for the cooperation.
Council Member Ellis thanked Ms. Rouse and her husband for what they do for the city.

Mayor Grogan thanked them and stated that they certainly have appreciated all the years that they have contributed and not only for the audit but helping the employees with self-improvement as well.  Mayor Grogan then recognized the Finance Department employees who included Tammie McMichael, Phyllis Church, Blair Barker, Amy Winn and Deanna Hunt.
Mayor Grogan also noted that the Department Heads have done a great job this year and that was saving money and also thank to the City Manager for the synopsis of the Audit Report.  He has always written out a summary for the City Council and not only does he do that but he does it in a form where you can read it and understand it.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
No Unfinished Business was scheduled.

NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 1918 Stovall Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance. 
Attached you will find a section of the Human Habitation Standards Ordinance relating to the steps to be taken when an owner fails to comply with an order to repair or demolish and a copy of the Complaint and Notice of Hearing Before Housing Inspector Under Housing Code which sets out the violations.  The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $3,300.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

This item was discussed and a motion was made under Petitions and Requests of Citizens.
(b) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 513 Flynn Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.
Attached you will find a section of the Human Habitation Standards Ordinance relating to the steps to be taken when an owner fails to comply with an order to repair or demolish and a copy of the Complaint and Notice of Hearing Before Housing Inspector Under Housing Code which sets out the violations.  The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $3,500.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(c) Request Request for Consideration of Approving the Initial Design, Planning, Site Survey and Production of Bidding Documents for the Cook Block Streetscape Project. 
The merchants of the Cook Block have requested that the City’s proceed to perform a Streetscape Project at the Cook Block in the former Spray area of the City.   Various departments in the City have worked to develop a Streetscape Project plan to move this project forward.  This Streetscape project would be similar to the previous project done in Draper Village.  The project will apply to the North side of Morgan Road from Lee Street to Vinson Street and to the South side of Morgan from 524 Morgan Road (Site of the Day Care beside the parking lot adjacent to the Ramsey Barber Shop) to the Fire Station.

We propose to hire the same Landscape Architecture and Urban Planning Firm, Haden Stanziale, to prepare the plans and specs as they did for the Olde Leaksville and Draper Village projects.  Karen Weston-Chien, Senior Associate who worked on the previous projects, estimates that the cost to produce the plans, specifications, do site surveying, and bid documents for the project would be $14,000 to $16,000.   Once this work is completed, we will have the overall project estimated cost to make determinations as to how to proceed with making the project a reality.   We request approval from Council to spend up to $16,000 to proceed with design, developing plans and specification, survey of the site, and production of bid document.

Ms. Stultz explained that the request was from merchants and representatives from that area to consider doing a small scale streetscape project for the Cook Block area and part of that area now has sidewalk and part does not.  The thing they have before them this evening is a request to engage Haden Stanziale in a contract not to exceed $16,000 to do the design work necessary and to prepare what we need to do.  
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the request.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

REPORTS FROM STAFF:
There were no Reports from Staff on the agenda.  

CONSENT AGENDA:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


(a) Approval and adoption of minutes: October 19, 2010.  
(b) Adoption of Community Development Block Grant Holland Street Community Revitalization Project Policies, Plans, Resolutions and Ordinances.
The City of Eden, like other non-entitlement cities in North Carolina, competes for funding through the Community Development Block Grant Program.  This funding can be used for housing rehabilitation, clearance, relocation, infrastructure improvements and recreational improvements, water and sewer projects and economic development projects.  All of these various kinds of projects are designed to offer assistance to low and moderate income residents of our community.

We have received a grant in the amount of $850,000 for the Holland Street area.  The project will include housing, drainage, sidewalk, street, water and sewer improvements.  This particular grant cycle does not require matching funds from the City.

We are required by the Department of Commerce to adopt a set of policies and procedures in order to receive the funding.  The City has adopted these same documents for every other CDBG we have received from the State.  There is nothing new in them.

CITY OF EDEN


POLICIES, PROCEDURES, RESOLUTIONS 


AND ORDINANCES


FOR THE


COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden has been awarded a Community Development Block Grant Community Revitalization Award for $850,000; and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden desires to adopt Community Development Program Policies, Procedures, Plans, Resolutions and Ordinances; and

WHEREAS,
The Community Development Office has created Community Development Program Policies, Procedures, Plans, Resolutions and Ordinances;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, The City of Eden hereby adopts Community Development Program Policies, Procedures, Plans, Resolutions and Ordinances as herein contained.

Adopted this the 16 day of November, 2010.







John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
FAIR HOUSING RESOLUTION
OF
THE 

CITY OF EDEN

 NORTH CAROLINA
WHEREAS, the City of Eden seeks to protect the health, safety and welfare of its residents; and

WHEREAS, citizens seek safe, sanitary, and habitable dwellings in all areas of the City; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden finds the denial of equal housing opportunities because of religion, race, color, sex, familial or handicap status, or national origin legally wrong and socially unjust; and

WHEREAS, the denial of equal housing opportunities in housing accommodations is detrimental to public welfare and public order; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden finds the practice of discrimination against a citizen in housing a denial of his equal rights and his equal opportunity to seek a better living and develop community pride;

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that

Section 1.
The City of Eden has declared it an official policy of the City of Eden that there shall not be discrimination in the terms or conditions for buying or renting housing in the City of Eden.

Section 2.
All business groups and individual citizens of the City are urged to respect and implement this policy.

Section 3.
The Director of Planning & Inspections, or her designate, of the City of Eden is the official authorized by the City to (1) receive and document complaints regarding housing discrimination in the City; and (2) refer such complaints to the NC Human Relations Board of Commissioners for investigation, conciliation and resolution.

CITY OF EDEN

RESOLUTION FOR SIGNATORY FORM AND CHECK SIGNATURES

FOR

CDBG COMMUNITY REVITALIZATION PROJECT
WHEREAS, in order to receive CDBG Community Revitalization Grant funds the City of Eden must authorize persons to sign the requisition forms for CDBG Community Revitalization Project Grant funds and checks for the City of Eden’s CDBG Holland Street Community Revitalization Program

BE IT RESOLVED THAT, the City Manager, Mayor, Director of Planning & Inspections and Planning Coordinator/Legal Assistant be authorized to execute the signature requirements for requisition of CDBG Community Revitalization Project Grant funds and checks for disbursement.

Adopted this the 16 day of November, 2010.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
(c)    Request for Consideration of Approval of Amended Contractual Agreement with Waste Management for Commercial Dumpster Service for City Customers. 
Waste Management has presented the City with an Amended Contract to continue Commercial Dumpster service for City Customers.  The current contract will expire December 31, 2010.   The rates that Waste Management charges has been the same for the last three years.   Our contract agreement contained an extension clause that if both parties were satisfied with the contract, it could be extended for another three year term.   

We entered into negotiations for the contract extension and Waste Management requested to add a provision for a Consumer Price Index (CPI) adjustment in rates, if warranted annually.   They also requested that the renewal term be extended by six months.  The six months extension would allow us to be on a budget year cycle with them, instead of the current calendar year terms.  This new amendment would be effective through June 30, 2014.

The rate charged to the City will remain the same as it is currently until July 1, 2011.  The amendment submitted to you allows for an annual CPI adjustment of the rate to be effective on July 1 of each year.  If the annual CPI adjustment warrants a change in the rate, it would be adjusted up or down accordingly.   The CPI adjustment would be calculated from May to May each year.  Any increase or decrease from the CPI calculation would be applied to the billing rate on July 1 of each year.  The City’s current function in this contract is to manage the commercial dumpster service for City business customers.  We bill the cost of this contracted service as a pass through cost on the water bills our customers receive.  Any CPI driven increases or decreases would be passed through to our commercial accounts.

The staff requests that the Council consider and approve this Contract Amendment with Waste Management to extend their commercial service contract for an additional 42 months with an annual CPI rate adjustment provision.

(d)   NCDOT Petition for Addition of South Pierce Street from Kings Highway southward for 0.09 miles in Eden to the State Highway System.  
The city has received a petition from the North Carolina Department of Transportation for the addition of South Pierce Street from Kings Highway southward for 0.09 mile to be added to the State Highway System.

Since federal funding was used to construct the new roadway, the Department of Transportation is required to obtain ownership and to maintain the new roadway for a period of one year. Staff recommends the addition be granted as requested and city council adopt the resolution as required by NCDOT.

North Carolina Department of Transportation

Division of Highways

Request for Addition to State Maintained Secondary Road System

North Carolina

County of 
Rockingham











Road Description    
South Pierce Street from Kings Highway Southward for 0.09 miles



WHEREAS, the attached petition has been filed with the City Council of the City of 
Eden
 requesting that the above described road, the location of which has been indicated in red on the attached map, be added to the Secondary Road System, and

WHEREAS, the Eden City Council is of the opinion that the above described road should be added to the Secondary Road System, if the road meets minimum standards and criteria established by the Division of Highways of the Department of Transportation for the addition of roads to the System.

NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the City Council of the City of 
Eden
 that the Division of Highways is hereby requested to review the above described road, and to take over the road for maintenance if it meets established standards and criteria.

Adopted and approved this 16th day of November, 2010.









John E. Grogan









Mayor

Attest

Sheralene Thompson

City Clerk

(e)    Consideration of Dan River Water, Inc., proposed Water Main Extension off Salem Church Road. 
Dan River Water, Inc. has submitted a preliminary plan sheet prepared by William E. Mitchell Associates for a proposed extension to the Dan River Water, Inc. distribution system.  The small project consists of the installation of approximately 572 feet of 6-inch diameter PVC water main to service a proposed building to be located on the west side of NC 14 just north of the intersection with Salem Church Road.  The title on the plan indicates that the building is to be occupied by Stallings Collision Center of Reidsville.

Also enclosed is a letter from Mike Lemons, Utility Supervisor for Dan River Water, Inc., regarding City Council consideration of the project.

The Engineering Department and the Planning Department recommend that this Dan River Water, Inc. proposed extension be approved.

(f)    Approval and adoption of Resolution in Support of Signs on River Bridges in Rockingham County. 

Resolution in Support of Signs on River Bridges in Rockingham County

WHEREAS, Rockingham County, the City of Eden, the Madison-Mayodan Recreation Department, the Dan River Basin Association, and private river outfitters have been actively promoting recreational use of the Dan, Smith, and Mayo rivers for several years, and

WHEREAS, Rockingham County’s rivers are becoming a significant tourism asset with increasing economic benefit to the County and the region, and 

WHEREAS, there are now seven improved public access points in Rockingham County on the Dan River, two on the Mayo River, and one on the Smith River, and

WHEREAS, each of these rivers is also accessible to the public in counties upstream from Rockingham County, and

WHEREAS, the increased publicity and promotion of these rivers has brought many new paddlers, tubers, fishermen, and boaters to the rivers in Rockingham County, and

WHEREAS, newcomers to the rivers have become confused about their location on the river and unsure of the location of crucial bridges and public access points, and

WHEREAS, public safety officials are called upon from time to time for emergency rescue, search, and location of persons on Rockingham County’s rivers, and

WHEREAS, a permanent identification sign on each bridge over the rivers, easily readable from the river, will enable all river users and public safety officials to determine their location more readily, and

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation has the authority and capability to place a sign on each bridge,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that in the interest of increasing both public safety and the economic development potential of Rockingham County’s recreational tourism, Eden City Council does hereby express support for the request that the North Carolina Department of Transportation place a sign on each bridge over navigable rivers in Rockingham County, readable from the river, that identifies the bridge or the road passing over the river.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand. 








John E. Grogan, Mayor
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve Consent Agenda.   All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                       




Respectfully submitted





















____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan, Mayor
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